# Minutes of the Berrynarbor Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday, 13<sup>th</sup> December 2022 at 7pm in the Manor Hall, Berrynarbor

Present: Cllrs A Stanbury, J Beer, G Cornell, B Joyce and Cllr Latham Devon County Cllr A Davis North Devon District Cllr F Tucker Mrs V Woodhouse, Parish Clerk 1 member of public

# 2212/01 Apologies

Clirs G Bacon, and M Johns.

# 2212/02 Declarations of Interest

None.

# 2211/03 Public Participation

Cllr Latham declared a Personal Interest in Item 2212/07 Planning Application 76226.

#### 2212/04 Minutes

It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 8<sup>th</sup> November 2022 as a correct record.

# 2212/05 To receive reports from:

Police

The report had been circulated.

# District Cllr J Tucker

Cllr Tucker will chase NDC about the transfer of the public toilets and speak to them about the Community Cllr Funding for the festive lights. NDC will be holding an evening in January for prospective Cllrs and there is funding available for warm spaces. Cllr Tucker reported that the national housing targets could be scraped and left up to local authorities, NDC is reviewing budgets and there will be an increase in car parking charges due to the rising costs of maintenance salaries have also increased by £1million.

Cllr Tucker left the meeting.

# County Cllr Miss A Davis The report is attached as Appendix One. It was

The report is attached as Appendix One. It was agreed to place the purchase of a grit bin on the next Agenda.

#### Play Area

The Chairman reported that SWW had made a mess of the ground in the Recreation Field and were in the process of rectifying.

It was noted that the Section 106 funding for the Boules Pitch had been delayed and Cllr Stanbury would liaise with the contractor.



#### Manor Hall

The new Chairman of the Manor Hall had approached the Chairman of the Parish Council to consider supporting a community awareness event, it was noted that this would be on the next Agenda for consideration.

- Footpaths
   Nothing to report.
- Dog Exercise Area
   It was agreed for Cllr Joyce to carry out inspections of the area.
- Grit Bins/Road
   It was noted that lorries are getting stuck in Sterridge Valley and suggested that signs are requested.
- Meetings/Events attended by Councillors/Clerk
  It was noted that Cllr Stanbury was arranging to present the former
  editor of the newsletter with the thank you gift on behalf of the Parish
  Council.

# 2212/06 Resignation from Cllr Jenkins (formerly Barten)

It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to note the resignation from Cllr Barten and thank her for her contribution to the Parish Council. It was noted that Cllr Coppin had also resigned and an item to note this would be on the next Agenda.

# 2212/07 Planning & Planning Correspondence

**76174** Erection of poolside changing area, refurbishment of existing spa and store, formation of 2 guest suites together with landscaping & access improvements at Sandy Cove Hotel Old Coast Road Berrynarbor Applicant: Mr and Mrs Ten-Bokkel Link to Application

It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to recommend Approval.

**76226** Change of use of 5 detached holiday units into 5 open market dwellings at Ettiford Farm Cottages Ettiford Farm Ilfracombe Applicant: Mr Chadwick

It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary and two abstentions, to recommend Approval.

# 2212/08 Payments and Receipts PAYMENTS

75. December Salaries76. HMRC PAYE December77. Zoom Monthly Fee, December

£431.18 £107.80 £14.39



78.Tesco Mobile, Phone Charge November 2022	£10.50	
79. Public Toilet Cleaning, November	£100	
80. Dartington Crystal, Vase	£59	
81. The Play Inspection Company, Annual Inspection	£180	
82. North Devon Record Office, Funding	£100	
83. Bacon, Electricity Contribution for Reed	£100	
84. Berrynarbor Church, Electricity Contribution	£100	
85. Heathercroft Property Ltd	£1,298	
Payments total:	£2,500.87	
RECEIPTS		
Interest	£1.33	
Interest	£2.84	
Receipts total:	£4.17	

It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to approve the payments and receipts.

# 2212/09 Jubilee Fountain and Bus Shelter (item requested by Cllr Stanbury)

Cllr Stanbury reported that the Stone Mason had advised a builder was requited to undertake the repairs to the fountain and a builder had advised a Stone Mason was required. Cllr Stanbury had gone back to the Stone Mason and asked him to go and have another look at the fountain and the repairs required it is likely that an insurance claim will need to be pursed and it was agreed to pursue an insurance claim once the cost of the repairs is known.

The bus shelter requires a carpenter to repair, and it was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, for Cllr Cornell to speak to a Carpenter and arrange the repairs.

### **2212/10 Play Areas**

The Annual Play Inspections were circulated prior to the meeting it was resolved, with no votes to the contrary, for Cllrs to identify the remedials and place an item on the next Agenda for discussion.

### 2212/11 Budgets & Precept

The draft budgets were considered along with an initial indication of the precept it was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to tentatively propose a precept of £23,589.56 to ascertain the impact based on a Band D property and review the budgets and precept at the January meeting.

# 2212/12 Berrynarbor Car Park

It was noted that a response from NDC had not yet been received and Cllr Tucker was going to chase. It was noted that the hedge on the roadside needs to be cut for pedestrian safety.



2212/13

It was **resolved** that under Section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 that the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item as it involves the likely disclosure of confidential information.

#### **PART B**

# 2212/14 Staffing Matters

- a) It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to receive the resignation from the Parish Clerk.
- b) It was **resolved**, with no votes to the contrary, to recruit for a replacement Parish Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer and to place an advert on DALC's website, the Parish Council's website and noticeboard.

Meeting ended at 9.10pm.

		30	_
	1		77
Signed	Dated	CMI	
Olgi lea	Daleu	$\sim$	

# **Berrynarbor Parish Council**

#### **County Councillors report**

#### December 2022

#### **Financial position of Devon County Council**

Devon County Council provides vital services to over 800,000 people from a net revenue budget of £630 million. Devon has the largest local road network in the country and a larger proportion of older people compared to the national average. In the eleven years up to and including 2021/22 the authority's core funding from Government reduced by over £180 million or 72% in real terms. The County Council ended the 2021/22 financial year with a £3.3 million overspend, the first time this had happened in 30 years. We are not alone. New research by the County Councils Network shows 17 English authorities face a combined deficit of more than £500 million in 2023/24.

As you know from my previous reports to the Parish Council, there has been a huge amount work from mid-summer examining every item of spend and what DCC can change, pause or cease in order to present a balanced outturn i.e. what we actually spent compared to the budget, at the end of every financial year for 2022/23, as well as the need to do build a balanced budget for 2023/24, where the current gap between money we have and money we must legally invest in services is going to be tough to achieve. Work continues apace, so that by the end of this month, going into very early January, targets will have been set, and we will now what the settlement figure we will receive from Government will be.

#### Council agrees to amend North Devon Link Road plans due to rising costs

Rising costs as a result of inflation are behind a decision by Devon County Council to amend its ongoing North Devon Link Road improvement plans.

Improving the safety of the road, while delivering improved economic benefits to North Devon and Torridge economies - two of the main objectives to the scheme - remain very much a priority.

The £67 million improvement programme, the vast majority of which is funded by the Department for Transport, were costed back in 2019 when the economic landscape was very different.

The unexpected coronavirus pandemic, which has had and still is having a dramatic impact on businesses, followed by the unforeseen rise in costs of materials and energy compounded by the war in Ukraine, inflation, and rising interest rates, and £67 million no longer buys as much in 2022 as it did in 2019.

The entire construction programme is managed within a number of contracts, with one contract in particular accountable for the main work. That's where the problem is now is. Due to rising inflation, the contractor's costs have increased beyond what might usually be expected by more than a quarter, since first costed.

The Council has spoken to the Department for Transport, as the main funder for the project, to see if there's any more funding from them available. There's not. That's the reality of what's happening in construction and other business sectors everywhere

It means that we've had to look within the £67 million budget, outside the scope of the main essential work, to see what we can do differently to reduce costs, that does not compromise the purpose of the improvements.

In addition to the main improvement work, the Council's plans had been to improve junctions at Heywood, Buckleigh, Westleigh, Bishops Tawton, West Buckland and Borners Bridge.

To absorb the extra costs within the main contract, we need cut back on costs elsewhere. So, we will continue our plans to improve junctions at Heywood, Buckleigh, Westleigh, West Buckland, and Borners Bridge, but we will now redesign the Bishops Tawton Junction, to remove what was to be an underpass, and instead install safe crossing facilities.

Plans for a section of overtaking lane between Portmore and Landkey roundabouts, and for a footbridge over the road in that vicinity, will however now be removed from the programme. Plans do still include a footbridge located at the Landkey junction.

We've considered all options, not just by cost, but also considering road safety. Removing the overtaking lane and the footbridge and redesigning the junction at Bishops Tawton will allow us to divert funding to the main work, to meet the additional costs of construction.

With regards to the footbridge, we will be looking for developer contributions in future to help pay for improved walking and cycling access in the area.

The main works are still on track to be completed by the end of 2023, but the Bishops Tawton junction may be delayed until mid-2024.

#### Consultation on DCC's Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging Strategy

From 2030 the sale of new petrol and diesel vehicles is expected to end – the draft Devon Electric Vehicle Charging Strategy sets out how and where we will need to intervene to deliver the needed infrastructure to increase the uptake of electric vehicles across the county.

The strategy is just one of a series of documents that will form part of the emerging Local Transport Plan (LTP).

The EV Charging Strategy, Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plans, Devon's Bus Service Improvement Plan, and rail plans for Devon Metro are essential to ensure that Devon achieves net-zero by 2050, as outlined in the Devon Carbon Plan.

The strategy itself includes detail on numbers of current and predicted EV users, capacity, number and location of existing charging points, detail about current local and national policy as well as forecasts of future EV uptake and chargepoint demand.

If we want to reduce carbon emissions and ensure that Devon becomes net-zero we must decarbonise transport. This strategy will set out what we need to achieve and help us to unlock



further funding from Government for new electric charging infrastructure and will ensure that we are well placed to take advantage of new capital funding opportunities as they arise.

Current position; We have almost completed delivering the first 80 car chargers in public carparks and we expect to be able to soon announce plans for more in the future. But this is just the start – we need many more.

You can give your views via our Have Your say website.

Businesses can sign up for a webinar at 6pm on Tuesday 6 December. To register, please email the project team at <a href="mailto:transportplanning@devon.gov.uk">transportplanning@devon.gov.uk</a>.

Paper copies of the strategy and questionnaire will be available in every library.

For further information, please write to: Transport Planning, Matford Offices, County Hall, Topsham Road, Exeter, EX2 4QD.

#### **Highways**

Devon's gritting teams have been out already this winter and they're prepared to face whatever the elements throw at the county's roads over the next few months.

Gritting depots across the county are fully stocked with around 24,000 tonnes of salt and Devon County Council's upgrade of its winter fleet has continued, with eight of its 37 frontline gritters replaced with newer models this year, reducing revenue spend on maintaining outdated vehicles.

This winter, Devon's fleet of gritters will be running on sustainably sourced Hydrotreated Vegetable Oil (HVO), which is a waste product from the food industry. The fuel produces 90% less CO2 than regular diesel which will help meet Devon County Council's net zero targets by 2030.

Devon's snow warden scheme, which celebrated its 10<sup>th</sup> anniversary last year, continues to provide additional support for communities as part of the Council's winter self-help scheme. The 325 volunteer snow wardens across the county treat their priority routes during prolonged spells of severe weather.

#### Reminder of how to report a Highway issue;

#### Report a problem - Roads and transport (devon.gov.uk)

#### 0345 155 1004

Live chat is available on the Highways website Monday to Friday 9.30 am to 12 pm and 2 pm to 4.30 pm (4 pm on Fridays). To report a problem with road maintenance, traffic management and parking, streetlights and signs and public rights of way

Andrea Davis

County Councillor



Andrea.davis@devon.gov.uk